The Sovereignty of God
This article is also available in Spanish.
Rick Wade helps us understand the full meaning of the
sovereignty of God highlighting its immense practical
importance. If God is truly sovereign, then what He says He
will do, He can and will bring to pass. It is the choice of
our sovereign God to endow us with free will and as sovereign
He can make it so without limiting His sovereign power. God
has promised us a glorious future and He has the power and the
resolve to make it happen.

What’s the Issue?
In whom or in what do people place their trust these days?
Money? Their social group? Themselves? Some use exercise to
improve their physical, mental, and emotional well-being and
maybe even add years to their lives. Some look to spiritual
practices, or work for a safer environment. Such things have
their proper place, but should they be our source or sources
of confidence? We all live with a basic insecurity that causes
us to look for something stable to hold onto. It is obvious
that there are forces in this world stronger than we are, some
of which have no concern for our welfare. So we latch on to
something that will see us through whatever problems might
come our way.
Although Christians are to attend to their financial,
physical, and social welfare (among other things), they are
look to God ultimately for their security. We’re derided by
some for seeking a “crutch” or a “security blanket,” but
everyone looks for support in one place or another. The
question is, Which crutch or security blanket is true and
sufficient for our needs? Christians look to the true God Who
has promised to be our “help in times of trouble.”

Because of our different personalities and situations in life,
we look for different things in God. What do you want in a
God? What do you need in a God? Love? Justice? Mercy? No
matter what we might need in a God, if that God lacks one
particular thing, the others will do little good. That is the
power to “pull it off,” to exercise His love, justice, and
mercy, and to do all the things He says He will do without
opposition powerful enough to deter Him. We need our God to be
sovereign; to be, as Arthur Pink said, “the Almighty, the
Possessor of all power in heaven and earth, so that none can
defeat His counsels, thwart His purpose, or resist His
will.”{1}
Often when the subject of God’s sovereignty comes up among
Christians, it’s in the context of the sovereignty/free will
debate. Although I will address that matter at a later point,
my desire is that we will see the sovereignty of God as a
foundation for confidence rather than simply a topic for
debate.
God’s sovereignty has immense practical importance. For one
thing, it makes Him our proper object of worship. He is the
almighty, omnipotent God, the creator and sustainer of all
that exists. There is none higher, none more worthy of worship
and honor.
For another thing, that God is sovereign means He can be
counted on, for nothing can stand against Him. He can be
counted on for our salvation. He can be counted on to carry us
through times of difficulty such that nothing touches us that
is not in keeping with His desires for us. And He can be
counted on to keep all the promises He has made to us.

Characteristics of Sovereignty
What does the Bible say about God that causes us to believe He
is sovereign? For one thing, God is called by names that

convey the meaning of sovereignty. In the Old Testament, He is
called Adonay. Second Samuel 7:22 in the NIV reads: “How great
you are, O Sovereign Lord! There is no one like you, and there
is no God but you, as we have heard with our own ears.” In the
New Testament, God is called despotēs, from which we get our
word “despot.” This word “denotes the lord as owner and master
in the spheres of family and public life.” The term is usually
used over against the word doulos or “slave.”{2} In Rev. 6:10
we read where those slain for their testimony “called out in a
loud voice, ‘How long, Sovereign Lord, holy and true, until
you judge the inhabitants of the earth and avenge our blood?'”
Another thing we see in Scripture is that God has
characteristics that call for ascribing sovereignty to Him.
First, God exercises rightful authority. He has the right to
do with the creation what He desires because it is His
creation. He also is active in His creation, contrary to the
deistic understanding which is that God created the universe
but then left it to run according to natural laws with little
or no intervention on His part.
Second, God has the power to do what He desires with His
universe. “All the peoples of the earth are regarded as
nothing,” Daniel wrote. “He does as he pleases with the powers
of heaven and the peoples of the earth. No one can hold back
his hand or say to him: What have you done?'” (4:35).
Third, God has the knowledge required to rule over all. He
knows what’s going on, and exactly what needs to be done. He
knows the past, present, and future perfectly.
Fourth, God has the will to do what He desires. He does what
He says He will do. (Is. 46:9, 10; 55:11)

Biblical Examples
These attributes are seen in both the Old and New Testaments.

In the Old Testament, for example, God showed His sovereignty
in the experience of Moses and the Israelites in the exodus
from Egypt. He showed His authority when He simply stepped in
and told Moses what He would do for His people and later when
He overrode Pharaoh’s ruling and showed who was really in
charge. He demonstrated His power by turning Moses’ staff into
a serpent; by making Moses’ hand leprous and then healing it;
through sending the plagues upon the Egyptians; and then by
parting the sea before the fleeing Israelites. “By this you
shall know that I am the LORD,” He said (Ex. 7:17). God had
perfect knowledge of the plight of the Israelites (3:7, 9),
and He knew what He would do with and for them (3:12, 19, 20,
22). Finally, He was faithful to His promises; His will was
not thwarted.
God showed His sovereign rule in the New Testament as well in
the experience of Mary. He showed His authority over this
young woman when He simply stepped into her life and told her
what He was going to do (Lk. 1:26ff). He claimed to have the
power to do what He desired: “For nothing will be impossible
with God,” said the angel (v. 37). God knew Mary (v. 30), and
He knew what her future held because He had plans for Her (vv.
31, 35). And He faithfully fulfilled His promises, according
to His will, as Mary knew He would (1:42; 2:6, 7; see also her
exclamation of praise in 1:49-55).
These are only two of numerous illustrations of the sovereign
authority of God in Scripture. We can read about similar
demonstrations in the lives of other people such as Job (Job
38-41; 42:2), Nebuchadnezzar (Dan. 4:31, 32, 34-35), Joseph
(Gen. 50:20), and Jesus (Acts 2:23, 24). And that’s just a
small sampling.
But God’s sovereign rule didn’t end with the writing of the
Bible. The God who is the same yesterday, today, and forever
is still sovereignly active in His creation. God is “the only
Sovereign, the King of kings and the Lord of lords” who will
draw history as we know it to a close with the coming of

Christ “at the proper time” (1 Tim. 6:15). He determines the
times and boundaries of nations (Acts 17:26). Not only did He
create all things, Paul writes that “in Him all things hold
together” (Col. 2:17). Notice the present tense in Eph. 1:11
which says that God is the one “who works all things after the
counsel of His will.”

Sovereignty and Free Will
The problem of the tension between God’s sovereign control and
man’s free will is a perennial one among Christians,
especially theology students! While this is an interesting
debate (to some), it easily overshadows any discussion of the
benefits of God’s sovereignty. Battle lines are drawn and the
debate commences, with the result that sovereignty becomes a
matter of contention rather than one of comfort. Nonetheless,
it seems inappropriate to ignore the issue in a discussion of
sovereignty. So I’ll offer just a few comments, not to attempt
to settle the issue, but to bring a few points to light for
you the reader to consider.
From our previous discussion, we already have a basic
understanding of what sovereignty is. What about free will?
Note that here we aren’t talking about the freedom that comes
when we are released from the power of sin through faith in
Christ. According to Scripture, we are enslaved to whichever
master we choose to follow. But to be “enslaved” to Christ is
to be free to be and do what we were made to be and do.
We’re talking here about freedom of the will, the ability to
choose or determine one’s actions without coercion. Because
one’s actions are so strongly influenced by one’s upbringing,
religious beliefs, circumstances of life, etc., our situation
can never be one of complete indeterminacy. {3} Thus, the
issue at hand doesn’t pit completely free will against God’s
control. It really is over our ability to make uncoerced,
significant choices for which we can be held responsible: it

is about God’s sovereignty and human responsibility.
Just as we read of a God in control of the history of His
creation throughout Scripture, we also observe people making
choices for which they are either rewarded or punished. It
seems clear enough in Scripture that we are able to make
uncoerced choices. Jesus bewailed the condition of Jerusalem
in His day: “How often I wanted to gather your children
together, the way a hen gathers her chicks under her wings,”
He said, “and you were unwilling” (Matt. 23:37). The Jews are
blamed for their choice–or lack of it. We’re even commanded to
make choices: “Choose this day whom you will serve,” Joshua
commanded (24:15). Jesus told us to “repent and believe the
gospel” (Mk. 1:15) as if we could choose to do so. Abraham
received what God had promised because he chose to obey God
(Gen. 22:15-18).
But if we have this freedom to choose, how can God be truly
sovereign over the course of history? What a conundrum!
One principle that absolutely must remain paramount is that
Scripture is our final authority, not reason. This isn’t to
say the scriptural position is against reason; it’s merely an
affirmation that our reason is not up to fully grasping God
and His ways. We have to make do with what He tells us; all
speculation beyond that is merely–well, speculation.
What do we read in the Bible? We read that both God is in
control and that we can be legitimately held responsible for
our choices. And we don’t have to find one verse in support of
one and another verse in support of the other! In Gen. 50: 20,
Joseph said to his brothers who sold him into slavery, “As for
you, you meant evil against me, but God meant it for good, to
bring it about that many people should be kept alive, as they
are today.” Peter rebuked the Jews at Pentecost: “This Jesus,
delivered up according to the definite plan and foreknowledge
of God, you crucified and killed by the hands of lawless men,”
he said (Acts 2:23). That the executioners bore at least some

of the guilt is clear from the fact that Jesus asked for their
forgiveness on the cross (Lk. 23:34). In Isaiah we read that
it was God who sent the Assyrians to punish Judah, but then
punished them for doing it with the wrong attitude (10:5-15)!
This issue typically arises in discussions of the matter of
election to salvation. Jesus and the apostles made the offer
as though listeners (or readers) could accept it or reject it.
God doesn’t play games; it would make the whole call to
repentance and salvation a farce if our choice had nothing to
do with it. We’re told to “repent and believe in the Gospel,”
(Mk. 1:15). But we’re also told that it is God who chooses
(cf. Jn. 15:16; Rom. 9:14-22).
This duality is also seen in our prayer life. We’re taught
that all things come to pass according to God’s will, but also
that our prayers make a difference. Paul said that God “works
all things according to the counsel of his will” (Eph. 1:11).
But through Ezekiel God said, “I sought for a man among them
who should build up the wall and stand in the breach before me
for the land, that I should not destroy it, but I found none.
Therefore I have poured out my indignation upon them” (22:30,
31). Someone might say that it is God who inclines us to pray,
but that doesn’t diminish the fact that we can be scolded for
not praying as though the responsibility were ours to do so
(James 4:2).
People who spend much time thinking about this matter tend to
lean more heavily to one side than to the other. It’s
important to note, however, that we do not lose a bit of
tension by emphasizing one over the other–either God’s
sovereignty or man’s free will. If we overemphasize God’s
sovereignty, there is the difficulty of understanding the
judgment of God of those who weren’t elected.{4} How does this
mesh with the scriptural teaching that God doesn’t show
favoritism, or to the command to love all people, even our
enemies? On the other hand, if we overemphasize man’s free
will, how can a man ever be saved? “An excessively narrow

Arminianism,” says Mark Hanna, “lapses into synergism (the
union of human effort or will with divine grace).” It
diminishes the enslaving power of sin, and it gives us the
power to limit God. {5}
Because of these tensions, I’m inclined to agree with Donald
Carson who says that “the sovereignty-responsibility tension
is not a problem to be solved; rather it is a framework to be
explored.”{6} It is an issue that I personally have had to let
stand without any real hopes for final resolution. Some might
consider this an “easy out,” but I’m content to see this as
one of the “secret things” spoken of in Dt. 29:29.
However, that doesn’t mean the matter of God’s sovereignty
isn’t important. As I see it, the important question is, How
shall I live with both biblical truths in view: that God is
sovereign over all, and that I will be held responsible for my
choices? I think the old hymn “Trust and Obey” sums it up. I
have been given the responsibility to obey God. But I’m
thankful that the final burden of accomplishing His will
doesn’t rest on me! For that, I am to trust Him. This is the
crux of the sovereignty-responsibility issue as far as I’m
concerned. While we have the ability and responsibility to
choose, we can have confidence that God’s plan will be
accomplished, that His promises will be fulfilled, and that in
the end, everything is going to turn out just right.

The Significance of Sovereignty for Our
Lives
Let’s wind up this brief overview with a look at some
applications of God’s sovereignty in our lives.
First, that God is sovereign makes clear who is to be the
focus of our worship. All glory goes to Him. To Jesus “be
glory and dominion forever and ever. Amen,” John said (Rev.
1:6). “Worthy is the Lamb who was slain, to receive power and

wealth and wisdom and might and honor and glory and blessing!”
(5:12) the angels sang. When we worship individually and
corporately, our eyes should be on the sovereign God rather
than on ourselves. Although we will share in the glories of
Christ (Rom. 8:17; 2 Thes. 2:14; 1 Pet. 5:1), God will not
give His glory away to another (Is. 42:8; 48:11). He is the
One who should get all the credit.
That God is sovereign means that God’s redemptive purposes
will not be thwarted. He will build His church (Matt. 16:18),
and we can know we are part of it. Nothing can separate us
from His love (Rom. 8:38-39).
It also means that all God has foretold will surely come to
pass. He is working out His plans (Is. 42:5-9), and nothing
will take away what God has for us. No one can hold back His
hand (Dan. 4:35). He is able to keep His promises, and because
He is true to His word, He can be counted on to keep them (Is.
55:11; 2 Tim. 2:13; cf. Rev. 3:14; 21:5; 22:6).
In addition to that, because the sovereign God is also the God
of love, He can be trusted in the fullest sense. The awesome
power of God is a fearful thing to His enemies (Matt. 10:28;
Heb. 10:31). But to those who love Him, the combination of His
sovereignty and love makes it possible for us to truly rest,
to live without fear. This is in stark contrast to gods of
other religions who constantly have to be appeased to avert
their anger, or even to the gods of our secular society, such
as money, power, health, and prestige, all of which can let us
down.
Finally, that God is sovereign means He will ultimately
triumph over evil. We’re told that in the end the great enemy
death will be done away with (1 Cor. 15:26, 54, 55). “He will
wipe every tear from their eyes,” John writes. “There will be
no more death or mourning or crying or pain, for the old order
of things has passed away.” (Rev. 21:4).

Earlier I noted that the topic of God’s sovereignty easily
becomes a matter of contention rather than one of comfort.
Just as the doctrine of the perseverance of the saints should
serve to bring comfort to those who sometimes doubt their
ability to hold on to God, the doctrine of sovereignty should
serve to comfort those who fear, to encourage those who
understand clearly their own limitations, and to provide a
counter to the pessimism of our day. While being fully aware
of the futility of the course of this world, we should still
be optimistic people, because God has promised us a glorious
future, and He has the power and resolve to make it happen.
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